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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

The regulations governing the hearing and appeal process for applicants and recipients 
of public assistance in Michigan are found in the Michigan Administrative Code, MAC R 
400.901-400.951.  An opportunity for a hearing shall be granted to an applicant who 
requests a hearing because his claim for assistance is denied.  MAC R 400.903(1).  An 
opportunity for a hearing shall be granted to an applicant who requests a hearing 
because of a denial.  MAC R 400.903(2).  
  
Clients have the right to contest a department decision affecting eligibility or benefit 
levels whenever it is believed that the decision is incorrect.  BAM 600.  The department 
will provide an administrative hearing to review the decision and determine the 
appropriateness.  BAM 600.   
 
The State Emergency Relief (SER) program is established by 2004 PA 344.  The SER 
program is administered pursuant to MCL 400.10, et seq., and by final administrative 
rules filed with the Secretary of State on October 28, 1993.  MAC R 400.7001-400.7049.  
Department of Human Services (DHS or department) policies are found in the State 
Emergency Relief Manual (SER).  
 
Department policy states: 
 
Low-income households who meet all State Emergency Relief (SER) eligibility 
requirements may receive assistance to help them with household heat and electric 
costs. 
 
When the group’s heat or electric service for their current residence is in threat of 
shutoff or is already shut off and must be restored, payment may be authorized to the 
enrolled provider.  The amount of the payment is the minimum necessary to prevent 
shutoff or restore service, up to the fiscal year cap.  Payment must resolve the 
emergency for at least 30 days.  Current bills that are not subject to shutoff should not 
be included in the amount needed.  ERM 301. 
 
In this case, the claimant is disputing the denial of his SER application requesting 
assistance with a gas bill.  The claimant submitted the application for assistance with a 

 bill on February 23, 2011.  When the department checked the claimant’s 
status via the online account information, the claimant was no longer in shutoff status as 
he had made a payment that continued his service. 
 
Department policy requires the client to be in shutoff or disconnect status to be eligible 
for assistance.  Thus, when the client was no longer in shutoff status, his emergency 
was resolved.  Thus, the department properly denied the SER application. 
 






